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The 2019-2020 California High School Wrestling Season is about 
to start as I write this article.  Having served as the California 
Page Editor since 1974, I usually start the season making my end 
of the season predictions how the top teams will finish at the 
CIF State Tournament. 

Buchanan has to be the team favorite to repeat as the state 
championship team. They have a team of wrestlers ranked very 
high in the pre-season rankings.  Rounding out the top five 
teams will be Selma, Poway, St. John Bosco and Gilroy.  I think 
that if Selma can get their wrestlers in the correct weight 
divisions, they can push Buchanan for the team title. The same 
goes for St. John Bosco.  Both of these teams have wrestlers 
with the potential to win a lot of matches at the tournament.  
Poway will be tough, as usual, and they can finish as high as 
second place.  What is interesting to me is how many of these 
top teams have the personnel to win a lot of matches at the 
state tournament and the team that puts it all together can, 
with a little luck, possibly dethrone defending champions 
Buchanan. 

Wrestling Weight Certification:  Most wrestling teams are going 
through the certification process at this time.  The majority of 
the sections are now using the WAND to measure the wrestlers 
body fat instead of the old hydration testing by taking a urine 
sample to be sure that the wrestler is properly hydrated. Two 
CIF Sections are using the urine testing for the last time this 



year.  For the 2020-2021 wrestling season all CIF Sections will be 
using the WAND. 

Having been involved with the wrestling weight certification 
program since it was started about 11 years ago, it is much 
easier and faster to use the WAND rather than the old process of 
taking a urine sample from each wrestler.  It’s certainly easier 
on the wrestlers who often had to wait for their team to be 
certified and in the process were squirming in pain as they 
waited for their turn to give a urine sample. 

In my observation, the primary concern of many was the 
wrestlers who were losing large amounts of weight in a short 
period of time, often with un-safe practices.  The certification 
process certainly has curtailed much of these un-safe practices, 
however, some are still trying to find ways to lose more weight 
than they should.  

CALIFORNIA WRESTLING HALL OF FAME: The 2020 Hall of Fame 
Banquet will be held on June13, 2020 at the Laguna Hills 
Community Center, Laguna Hills, CA.  Those individuals being 
inducted include:                    J. Robinson, Arnold Alpert, 
Lyndon Campbell, Matt Azevedo, Valentin Kalika, Chris Sones, 
Howard Lawson, Randy Hartman, Tony Leon, Ben Ohai, and Tom 
McCann.  Olympian George Retzer will be inducted 
posthumously.  

Individuals who will receive the Lifetime Service Award include: 
Wayne Partee, Sam Cereceres, Dick Bailey, Bob Irwin, Steve 
Gardner, Andy Harris, Mark Black, and Mike Burley.  Oran 
Breeland and Joe Mount will be recognized posthumously. 

The Hall of Fame has now inducted 210 individuals and 170 
individuals have received the Lifetime Service Award. 



STATE DUALS:  The California State Duals will be held Saturday, 
January 25th at Clovis North High School.  Most of the top teams 
in the state are scheduled to participate.  This should be an 
exciting event, held in the two gymnasiums on the Clovis North 
Campus.  More information will be included in a later edition of 
the California Page as well as on the California Wrestler website. 


